





support more typically include small providers and sole traders, who may be less equipped
to purchase key supplies or maintain a stock of these.

Establishing, maintaining and resourcing ongoing easy access to these ‘key materials’
across the entire disability sector should be a priority for government.

4.4 Establish data collection, sharing, analysis and distribution protocols

Significant gaps in the data available to inform and evaluate disability related COVID-19 prevention
and response initiatives have been identified. Data relating to people with disability, their specific living
circumstances, and the nature of the supports that they received was lacking. For people who were
not NDIS participants, even less was known. Issues with information sharing even at an aggregate
level still exist. This includes data related to the ongoing impact of COVID-19, including long COVID
and on mental health and wellbeing. This makes it difficult to evaluate whether existing measures
aimed at supporting people with disability for example, adjusting NDIS support plans or services,
difficult.

Recommendations relating to data collection, sharing and use have been made across previous
inquiries including the Disability Royal Commission. NDS recommends that progress against these
recommendations be monitored, and any identified gaps remedied.

4.5 Continue to review and improve the ways in which information is provided

During the peak of the pandemic, the emphasis was on providing relevant information to
people with disability. This focus was justified, and efforts to present information in various
formats, such as easy-to-read formats and languages other than English, progressively
improved over time. However, gaps remain and there is an opportunity to continuously improve
information about COVID-19 and, in particular vaccinations. Govermment should develop a suite of
communications aimed at people with disability from culturally and linguistically diverse background
as a priority. This would assist people with disability, their families and workers, noting that for many
workers, English is not their first language.

Feedback indicates that information and guidance delivered by community members through short
videos are better understood than written options.

4.6 Maintain and improve knowledge of in-reach based supports and services

The National COVID-19 Health Management Plan for 2023 notes that additional supports
for people with disability such as in-reach vaccinations aim to increase the accessibility of
vaccinations and anti-viral treatments. In-reach type supports proved valuable in raising the
vaccination rates of people with disability through the first waves of the pandemic.

However, feedback is that the ongoing availability of these services is not universally
understood by the sector or in some cases by primary health care providers. Providers
report that when seeking an in-reach assessment of an individual, telehealth is the default
option. This is not always a suitable option for people with disability.

Further education across health and the disability sectors is required.
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